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Meeting of the Disability Intergroup: 
“Impact of COVID-19 outbreak to persons with disabilities”
Summary Report
On April 30th, the European Parliament Disability Intergroup organised an online meeting about the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on persons with disabilities. The aim of the meeting was to hear directly from organisations of persons with disabilities and discuss the response from different authorities to the pandemic, as well as other potential actions to be taken by the European Union (EU) institutions. European Commissioner for Equality, Helena Dalli, also participated in this meeting.

This was the ever first online event of the Disability Intergroup, to which 405 people registered. The secretariat of the Disability Intergroup, the European Disability Forum (EDF), provided the online platform as well as the accessibility services, namely international sign language interpretation and live subtitling. The video is available with edited subtitles at the Disability Intergroup website along with its transcript.
The meeting began with the welcoming words by MEP Ádám Kósa, co-chair of the Intergroup. MEP Kósa pointed out, that the coronavirus epidemic creates a completely new situation for everyone, a huge challenge, but also an excellent opportunity to make spectacular progress in protecting the interest of people with disabilities. Society’s sensibility increases during time of restraint, just as paying attention to each other during this period. As examples, he mentioned the increasing attention to accessibility to websites and mobile applications, as well as the provision of sign language and subtitles in important information about the coronavirus. 
MEP Brando Benifei, one of the Intergroup’s vice-chairs, after expressing condolences to the victims, he stated that the EU needs to prove that it can support an inclusive society, and that the EU institutions must be effective in protecting Human Rights, including of those with disabilities who were pushed back due to the crisis. “Authoritarianism is not a solution”, he said. 
After the MEPs, the EDF President, Yannis Vardakastanis took the floor. After expressing the sorrow and condolences for all victims with disabilities of the COVID-19 crisis, including those “victims of neglect”, he then highlighted that “many governments, including the EU institutions themselves, have forgotten persons with disabilities when deciding on emergency measures and recovery plans”, causing death, despair and pain to millions of people. EDF President also underlined that most of the adjustments to respect the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UN CRPD) came only after the strong advocacy from disability organisations. “We cannot stand anymore endless political discussions among countries and within the EU institutions”, he said, concluding that the EU must take action immediately and protect the right to life of persons with disabilities.
Then, EDF Director, Catherine Naughton, moderated the panel of EDF members. Firstly, Ana Peláez, EDF Vice President from Spain spoke about human rights violations suffered by persons with disabilities in the COVID-19 outbreak, and the particular situation of women and girls with disabilities. Ms Peláez started by the lack of accessible information about the pandemic and continued with the extreme situations lived in residential institutions, such as the case happened in Sasca Mică in Romania, in which 242 people with disabilities were infected, but were not taken to the hospital, whereas the staff of the institution did go. Ms Peláez mentioned more cases of institutions in Italy, Spain or France. She also talked about discriminatory healthcare triage and the case of German legislation that leaves triage up to the doctors. EDF Vice President finalised drawing the attention to the situation of women with disabilities more at risk of suffering domestic violence, which is increasing during the crisis.
Next speaker was Ms Luisa Bosiso Fazzi, EDF Board member from Italy, who presented the situation of support services for persons with disabilities. Ms Bosiso added more cases of residential institutions with high rates of infections and deaths. “Half of Europe's coronavirus related deaths happen in the care homes”, she said. Moving to support workers, these did not receive protection or alternatives from their authorities to continue their work. “Many people with disabilities had to choose between receiving support or getting infected”, she said “some persons with disabilities were given as only alternative to go into an institution”. Ms Bosiso also mentioned different measures put in place for remote education, which did not address the need of students with disabilities, causing a “wider education gap”.

Mr Thorkild Olesen, EDF Board Member from Denmark explained the role of disability organisations (DPOs) and their advocacy to governments. For example, when it comes to accessibility of important announcements or telephone hotlines, flexible lockdown measures, these corrections were only made after weeks of advocacy and media pressure, he explained. “Our member organisations have been working in trying to help with food, medicine and all other sorts of help”, he told, “and this has been very strained for the organisations”, and mentioned the case of EDF Latvian member which had to fire staff members, because of lack of funding. Mr Olesen concluded calling politicians to go to their home countries and talk with their governments to ensure funding to organisations of persons with disabilities.
Mr Albert Prévos, EDF Executive Committee member from France presented the consequences of lockdown measures to persons with disabilities, one of them being the lack of home care. Several disability organisations arranged home visits to remedy them, but with no protective equipment in most cases. Furthermore, delivery services were overwhelmed and stopped delivery of products, such as food. Mr Prévos also mentioned strict confinement measures with no flexibility for persons with intellectual or mental health issues, and autistic people, which only after the outcry of DPOs were softened for those who needed. Unfortunately, this also caused some harassment against persons with disabilities granted with less strict rules, but lack of information made the police stopped care workers going to the home of their clients. To avoid these situations “DPOs should be involved in the gradual phase out from the lockdown”, he concluded.

The final representative from the disability movement in this session was Ms Dovilė Juodkaitė, EDF Board Member from Lithuania, who explained the economic implications of the pandemic. From the beginning she said that EDF and its members are worried about the post-COVID-19 period, particularly about the lack of funding to social protection, support services in the community and to organisations of persons with disabilities. “Flexibility in the use of EU funding or State Aid should not result in less money to persons with disabilities”, she stated, “we are worried that costs will reverse the process of deinstitutionalisation”. Persons with disabilities are still suffering the effects of the previous economic crisis with 30% of them being at risk of poverty and social exclusion. “We need lump sum payments, tax relief measures, subsidisation of goods and expenses, automatic extension of disabilities related entitlements, and cash transfers to ensure support to all persons with disabilities”, she said “and we need data on the impact of this crisis”.

After these presentations, the European Commissioner for Equality, Helena Dalli, took the floor to explain the response by the EU. In her speech, Ms Dalli acknowledged the extremely difficult circumstances faced by persons with disabilities and older people. “At the top of the agenda for the European Commission is safeguarding the health and well-being of citizens”, she assured, and measures taken include ensuring enough medical supplies and protective equipment, as well as guidance to Member States to make use of the flexibility allowed in public procurement. The Commission also launched the EU Solidarity for Health Initiative to support national healthcare systems, as well as the Coronavirus Response Investment Initiative to facilitate the use of EU funds to deal with the pandemic consequences. “This can only be achieved with effective and inclusive social protection systems” being at the core of the EU Pilar of Social Rights, for which the European Semester continues to be the main monitoring instrument. The Commissioner assured that they are “making sure that Member States take into account the fact that persons with disabilities are among the groups particularly affected by COVID-19 and have access to medical and social care on equal basis with others”. 
Commissioner Dalli also stressed that persons with disabilities “should not be institutionalised because of quarantine procedures beyond the minimum necessary to overcome the stage of their illness. And those who were in institutional care before COVID are fully entitled to receive the care they need”. According to the Commissioner, Member States must make funding and practical solutions available to ensure support services for persons with disabilities continue, and that “we should invest more in reaching out”, as the crisis and confinement measures can deteriorate mental health. She ensured that the Commission website is accessible and that the Commission publishes more videos with sign language and subtitles, and that they are following this up with Member States. She concluded affirming that the upcoming European Disability Strategy under preparation will take into consideration the challenges arising from the crisis.

Following the Commissioner’s intervention, MEP Dragos Pislaru, vice chair of the Intergroup, explained the role of the EU Parliament in supporting a coordinated response to the COVID-19 pandemic. MEP Pislaru highlighted the good start of the current mandate on disability policies when the resolution on the next Disability Strategy was adopted with a strong political support. With the pandemic, alas, the Parliament was forced to reset and adapt its work to the changes needed to address the crisis. On April 17th, the Parliament adopted a resolution calling for a massive recovery and reconstruction package, including recovery bonds, and more power to the Commission to act in case of cross border health threats like COVID-19. In this resolution the Parliament “did raise strongly the demands of the disability movement”, Mr Pislaru explained, “we called the Commission and the Member States to prioritise persons with disabilities”, including demands for equal access to healthcare, ensuring appropriate funding and protection to community-based services. The Parliament approved the funding instruments proposed by the Commission, and more flexibility to use Cohesion Policy funds to tackle COVID-19, as well as easier procedures to access the funds, “so organisations of persons with disabilities should be able to access them more easily”. MEP Pislaru also took the occasion to invite Commissioner Dalli to a public hearing in the Parliament’s Employment and Social Committee [scheduled for May 26th] to discuss how equality will be preserved in recovery plans. “We need to hear not only the Commission and the Council, but also EDF and its members”, he said. “from the Disability Intergroup we will remain vigilant and active, so no decision forgets people with disabilities”.

A series of short interventions by other MEPs followed. First, MEP Anne Sophie Pelletier raised the lack of equipment and protection for different professionals leaving families in the frontline, and associations on their own. MEP Radka Maxová, co-chair of the Intergroup, mentioned the lack of attention to informal support services and stated that EU funds should be put in place to support them. MEP Stelios Kympouropoulos talked about the need to gather statistics on all persons with disabilities, continue efforts in deinstitutionalisation and address ableism messages on the media.  MEP Mónica Silvana González, co-chair of the Intergroup, pointed out at several issues: more information in plain language and easy to read, ethical and non-discriminatory health care services in line with the UN CRPD, and guaranteeing unemployment insurance schemes and the protection of minimum income in the recovery plans. 
After these first interventions, Commissioner for Equality, Helena Dalli responded to some of the issues raised by MEPs. She accepted the invitation to the Employment Committee hearing, and talked about the Commission Taskforce on Equality, for which one equality expert from all the Commission’s Directorates General are appointed. She asked the participants to keep sending them their inputs as this is “how we grow together”, she said. 

One of the co-chairs of the Disability Intergroup, MEP Katrin Langensiepen, continued the set of short interventions by calling the Commission to reconfirm the preparation of the next Disability Strategy, and informing the participants about a petition she launched in Germany against the isolation of groups at risk, and non-discriminatory medical triage. MEP Rosa Estarás brought up the increasing gender-based violence faced by women and girls with disabilities, and proposed to a temporary increase of the European Social Fund co-financing from 50% to 100% in the areas most affected by the coronavirus. 
MEP Chrysoula Zacharopoulou also mentioned the high risk of women and girls with disabilities to suffer domestic violence and the need to protect their sexual and reproductive health and rights. Finally, MEP Marianne Vind told that she is concerned about all the people who have lost their jobs or are at risk to lose it, and proposed that the next Disability Strategy tackles as a priority the access of persons with disabilities to the labour market.
There was no much time left for questions, but a participant asked about the situation in Africa, and MEP Zacharopoulou, as rapporteur of the EU Strategy for Africa, confirmed that she will take into consideration the specific needs of persons with disabilities.
To wrap up the interventions by parliamentarians, MEP José Gusmao, co-chair of the Intergroup, summarised some potential follow up actions. Firstly, the Intergroup should make sure that the resolution on the next Disability Strategy gets to be adopted in plenary. Concerning the Coronavirus Response Investment instrument, MEP Gusmao proposed to introduce an earmark for EU funding to support community-based disability support services, as well as guidelines for Member States to equally treat vulnerable groups. “It is also important to address income losses”, he said, “and within the upcoming new EU budget proposal, it will be important for all MEPs to support deinstitutionalisation and the principles of non-discrimination and accessibility”. Towards the end of his presentation, MEP Gusmao also mention the need of adopting a European Equal Treatment Directive, the antidiscrimination legislation blocked in the Council for over 12 years now.
To conclude the meeting, EDF President, Yannis Vardakastanis, stressed that “the reconstruction of the EU, of the societies and economies, must be inclusive of all, otherwise the European project will fail”. Mr Vardakastanis called for a real change, a Disability Rights Guarantee, and a very strong Disability Strategy including disability focal points in all EU institutions and agencies, so the Union is mindful of all its citizens. EDF President also wondered why Commissioners Dalli and Schmit were not members of the Commission Taskforce on COVID-19, and called MEPs to take initiatives now and influence their national governments. “We have lost people. We should never forget this”, he concluded.
MEP Tilly Metz, vice chair of the Disability Intergroup, took the floor to conclude the meeting. MEP Metz reiterated the need to support independent living and deinstitutionalisation, recovery plans supporting community-based services for persons with disabilities, and key policy initiatives such as digitalisation or the Green Deal to incorporate accessible and be inclusive of all. “Children with disabilities should also have the right to online education”, she said, adding that “it is absolutely shameful for the European Union” not to have an antidiscrimination Directive yet. Moreover, “there must have to be people with disabilities in all the expert committees and taskforces”. Before closing the meeting, she also thanked the support of the Disability Intergroup secretariat, the accessibility providers and all the participants for their attention.  
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